SELECTBOARD MEETING
MINUTES
October 16, 2023

I. OPEN MEETING –  Chairman Mark Bullard called the October 16, 2023, Selectboard meeting to order at 6:00 p.m.  Those present include Mark Bullard, Alfred Buckley, Michael Daley, Zachary Brown, Richard Thibeault, and later joined by April Busfield at 6:05 p.m.  Members of the public present included Kathy Smith.
II. APPROVAL OF MINUTES– October 2, 2023, Meeting Minutes–  Meeting minutes for the October 2, 2023, meeting were distributed and reviewed by board members before and at the meeting.  Mike made a motion to approve the October 2, 2023, meeting minutes as written, and Al seconded.  Chairman Bullard asked if there was any discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative. 
III. ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO AGENDA –  Zach made the following additions to the agenda addressed under NEW BUSINESS: Dispatch Meeting Reminder, Reflectors on Todd Hill Road, and the Quarterly Newsletter.  All board members were fine with the additions. 
IV. GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT – 
a. Kathy Smith was in to bring to the Selectboard’s attention an issue on Canaan Hill.  The board said they would contact the property owner and get everything straightened out.  
b. Les Klinefelter – Les was not in attendance at the meeting. 

c. Alice Ward Library ARPA Request – Zach distributed an ARPA funds request from the Alice Ward Library.  The library requested funds to pay for their new walkway and $17,000 to support funding architectural design work for renovating the Carriage House into usable space.  The board had several questions, including whether the Town could give money to the library as they had already received their ARPA funds and whether or not the project was worthwhile for the price.   Since no one from the library’s board of trustees was present to answer further questions, the board was at a standstill.  Al made a motion to table further discussion on the request until Zach heard back from VLCT on the legality of the request and until the library trustees were present to provide more information.  Mike seconded the motion.  Chairman Bullard asked if there was any discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  Zach will reach out to VLCT and the library trustees. 
V. REPORT FROM HIGHWAY – 
a. East Street and Middle Street Paving – Richard said he finally heard from Gray’s Paving.  The paving project is on Gray’s schedule for the end of October.  If the weather does not cooperate, the paving will occur in spring.  
b. Hall Stream Bridge Update – Richard said they are continuing to work on the bridge with an estimated completion date of October 31, 2023, at the latest.  He told the board that Austin Construction had completed the work on the piers and was starting with work on the upper side of the bridge.  He said they would be pouring the floating wing wall soon.  Zach told the board that another pay request had been submitted from Austin Construction for another $50,200.  The State just sent the reimbursement for the last pay two pay requests.  
c. Nathan Street Drainage – Richard stated that the drain on Nathan Street was installed on Friday with the help of Kevin McKinnon and Jimmy Belknap.  The drain is working well and seems to have solved the issue. 
d. Richard reported that the ditching work had been completed on Pollard Hill last week.
e. Richard reported that all trucks had been serviced and were ready for winter.  He has also purchased all the supplies he needs to complete an oil change on the grader before winter starts.  
VI. REPORT FROM WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT –  No discussion or action was taken. 
VII. SOLID WASTE – 
a. Composting – April updated the board on the process of composting.  

b. Pre-Sort Recycling – Zach presented the board with a picture of the recycling center in Colebrook, NH, which has already sorted their recyclables according to the system that Superintendent Champagne presented to the board at the last meeting.  The board discussed how they will implement the system.  The board will discuss their reservations about the new system at the county recycling center meeting on October 24 at 4:30 p.m.  

VIII. NEW BUSINESS – 
a. 2023 Tax Update -  Zach reported to the board that all tax appropriations have been paid, which is why the warrant is so high.  He reported that the school received $1.3 million of the tax dollars, but the first check to the school has been prorated for the school’s portion of delinquent taxes.  This year, there were approximately $191,000 in delinquent taxes.
b. 3rd Quarter Budget Review -  The 3rd quarter budget status report was distributed to all board members.  The board reviewed the report.  Zach mentioned a few of the highlights and told the board that he would be working to make any necessary changes in the coming months.  Zach told the board to email him or stop in if they had any questions after reviewing the entire report at a later date.  

c. Repairs to the streetlight near 966 VT RTE 114 – Zach presented the board with an email between himself and a representative from Vermont Electric.  The owner of 966 VT RTE 114 called Vermont Electric to tell them a streetlight was out next to their house.  Upon further investigation, Vermont Electric found that the streetlight was not within the Town’s contract.  If the Town wished to have the streetlight replaced, it would cost the Town $13.99 monthly.  If the Town did not want to fix it, the property owner could, or it could be taken down. The board discussed the request in length.  Mike made a motion not to approve the repair and to pass the request off to the owner of 966 VT RTE 114.  Al seconded this motion.  The rationale behind this motion was that the streetlight was out of Town.  Chairman Bullard asked if there was any further discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative. Zach will contact Vermont Electric to inform them what the board has decided. 
d. 2024 Town Report Printing – Zach gave the board a contract from Repro, who has been printing the town report for a few years.  If everything is the same as last year, the contracted price for $350 copies is $1,823/year for one year or $1,713/year for two years.  The board discussed the contract in length.  The board decided not to approve the contract at this time.  Zach will reach out to Repro to see what the price would be if the copies were decreased to 250, and Mike will reach out to Smith and Towne Printing to see if they would give us a quote.  No further discussion was had, and no action was taken. 

e. Tri-Board Meeting – Selectboard, Fire District 1, and Fire District 2 – Zach asked the board if they would like to schedule a tri-board meeting to discuss personnel and budgets in the coming weeks.  The board agreed but did not set a date.  Zach will contact the other boards once a date and time have been set.  

f. Brook Field Service Maintenance Contract – Zach distributed the 2024 maintenance contract for Brook Field Service.  The two contracts encompassed the six generators in the Town’s purview.  The contract price for two service visits was $718.00 per contract.  This is a decrease of $745.00 from last year’s contracts.  The board discussed the contracts.  Mike made a motion to approve the two contracts for the ensuing year as presented.  Al seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard asked if there was any further discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  Zach will submit payment during the next round of accounts payable. 

g. Brook Field Service Generator Reports – Zach distributed the generator reports from the last service.  All generators are in working order, and only minor repairs were made at the previous visit.  The only generator that needs extensive repairs is the one at the school. The radiator is still leaking on this generator.  The board discussed fixing the generator and will wait until next year to make any decisions.  Zach will look into whether or not an agreement is in place for this generator.  If there isn’t one, he urged the board to get one in place; as of now, the Town pays 100% of the expenses for the generator.  
h. CNC Parade of Lights – December 2, 2023 -  Mike told the board that CNC wants to host a parade of lights using ATVs on December 2.  They were looking for board approval and would like to ensure the sheriff is in Town that day.  They also want permission to use the park’s electricity to light up Christmas trees in the park.   The board thought it was foolish that they even thought they would need to ask.  Mike made a motion to approve the parade of lights and the use of the Town’s electricity in Fletcher Park to plug Christmas lights into.  Al seconded this motion. Chairman Bullard asked if there was any further discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.

i. CNC Electricity for Christmas Trees – See above. 

j. Dispatch Meeting Reminder -  Zach told the board that there was a dispatch meeting at the Colebrook Town Offices on Thursday, October 19, 2023, at 6:30.  The meeting will start going over next year's budget, and Becky is looking to have as many board members from each Town as possible. 

k. Newsletter -  Zach would like to make some changes to how the newsletter is done and will explore different options. 
IX. OLD BUSINESS –  
a. Junky Yard Violation Updates -  The board discussed the next steps in the enforcement of the ordinance.  Zach distributed an email from Sheriff Colby stating that the department is willing to serve letters at a price of $75 per service plus mileage.  The board decided to serve letters to the individuals who did not sign for their certified mail notice.  
b. Lake View Drive and Hidden Acres Drive – Zach told the board that Vermont E 911 had approved the change.  He sent letters to all of the appropriate agencies and property owners that the change affects.  He has also ordered a sign for Hidden Acres Drive and will have Richard put it up once it arrives.  

X. OTHER BUSINESS – No action/discussion was taken.
XI. EXECUTIVE SESSION – Mike made a motion to enter the executive session at 7:46 p.m.  Al seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard asked if there was further discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  The board entered executive session at 7:46 p.m.  Mike made a motion to exit executive session at 8:21 p.m.  Al seconded the motion.  Chairman Bullard asked if there was further discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  The board exited executive session at 8:21 p.m.  No action was taken, and the topic of discussion was general.  
XII. SORT MAIL/SIGN WARRANT – Warrant 21-23 for $1,761,323.58 was signed and executed by the board. 
XIII. ADJOURN MEETING-  Al motioned for the meeting to be adjourned, and Mike seconded.  Chairman Bullard called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  Chairman Bullard adjourned the meeting at 8:23 p.m.  
